Las Positas College 
Classified Senate

DRAFT

Minutes

September 25, 2003

Room 1603, 2:30 to 4pm

Present:  Elizabeth Noyes, Connie Bish, Judy Hanson, Connie Reding, Simone Johnson, Ann Jones, Peggy Egan, Jennifer Duldulao, Heidi Ulrech, Sharon Davidson, Doris Scott, Virginia Edwards, Gail Ehrhorn

I. Call to Order

President Elizabeth Noyes called the meeting to order at 2:30 PM.

 Approval of May 29, 2003 Minutes (5 minutes)

Motion:  The minutes of May 29 2003 minutes were approved as presented.

MSC: Connie /Reding/Doris Scott, unanimous, motion carried.

III.
Agenda Items (review/approve/change to agenda items) (5 minutes)

Item VI.h i Task Force to Evaluate Committee Structure was removed from the agenda because the task was completed.  Item VI.g ix. Student Services was also removed.

IV.
Old Business (10 minutes)

a. Constitution and By-Laws Review
i. Council Review:  

The Constitution and By-Laws have not been reviewed since 1993.  The  Council plans to review and revise, then post them on the Intranet thirty days before the next Senate meeting.  Jennifer Duldulao asked how the membership could communicate changes, questions or comments.  Elizabeth Noyes asked that everyone send queries and comments to the Council members. 

ii. Senate Review/Discussion

After the thirty-day review process, the Constitution and By-Laws will be an agenda item for discussion and a vote.
V.
New Business (10 minutes)

a. Sunshine Fund

Currently, the Sunshine Coordinator, Dee Sanchez, sends cards for happy or sad occurrences, whether the death of a spouse, parent or child.  The card is sent immediately; a plant is purchased for the employee’s desk upon her/his return to work.  The council will create a standard for determining how to respond to various situations that will then be reviewed by the senate membership.  Mary Straight, who was coordinator for several years, can provide a history to guide us.  Last year, $80 was approved as an advance for Dee Sanchez, and it was a sufficient amount.  Members can also donate money for special circumstances.

b. Communicating with Email

Elizabeth Noyes opined that using email to make motions and vote on issues does not work well.  Additionally, everyone needs to be careful about overusing the general email to avoid inviting the “delete without reading” response. Hopefully, the Discussion Board will become operational so that discussions can take place in a more appropriate venue. 

c. Convocation Survey 

Everyone reviewed the Convocation Survey Draft.  The discussion about the August 2003 Convocation brought out ideas for changing the planning process.   Elizabeth Noyes explained that any suggestions for adding items to the survey should be directed to Cynthia Ross, extension 4997.

VI.
Reports (20 minutes)

a. President: Elizabeth Noyes

Elizabeth reminded everyone of the Purpose of the Classified Senate.  The Purpose is available on the Intranet.  
The purpose of the Classified Senate is to serve as a forum and act as a resource for the expression of view on non-bargaining issues that affect all classified professionals at Las Positas College. The Classified Senate supports all classified professionals by serving as a liaison on various College committees. It promotes and encourages programs that provide support for the growth and development of classified professionals.”

VI. a. (Continued)

Elizabeth explained that she is reading more than 100 applications for the Senates secretarial position.  The Senates secretary will devote five hours of her/his time per week to the Classified Senate. She asked that we give the new person lots of support!

The Goals for the Classified Senate this year as determined by the Council are:

· Support the Bond Measure – 110%,

· Make connections with the Tri-Valley community,

· Foster unity between LPC Faculty and Classified staff,

· Find low-cost training for Staff Development,

· Increase attendance of classified to Senate meetings,

· Increase attendance of classified to Flex Day activities,

· Creative Fundraising,

· Award Student Scholarships,

· Complete the Classified Handbook and By-laws,

· Hold fun lunches throughout the year,

· Co-creating and participating in a joint Flex Day in the Spring with LPC Academic Senate.

· Classified Flex Day

· October Flex Day

· Spring Flex Day

· Location suggestions: parks in Pleasanton/Livermore

· Anonymous Questionnaire to target Classified who do not attend Flex Day activities

The Board of Trustees unanimously approved an Increase in Vehicle Parking Fees for both Chabot and Las Positas College. The automobile rate increases from $20 to $30 for Fall and Spring sessions, and from $10 to $15 for the Summer session, and from $1 to $2 for daily permits. The motorcycle rate increases from $10 to $15 for Fall and Spring sessions, from $5 to $7.50 for Summer session, and from $1 to $2 for daily permits. The new fees will become effective Fall Semester 2003.
The increase in fees will provide some assistance in maintaining and preserving the parking lots, increased security and safety, and the potential for financing future parking lot construction.

The Board of Trustees also unanimously approved an Increase in Vehicle Citation Bail Amounts for both colleges. The bail amounts have been increased from $25 to $30 per citation, which, sadly, includes riding or walking horses on the college campus. 

The Board of Trustees unanimously approved an Upgrade to the Oracle Database License for the SCT Banner System. The new Banner 6 release converts all Banner forms to Web based forms. With the new Banner 6 release, there is a mandatory requirement to go to the new Oracle pricing structure to operate these Web based modules in Banner. The projected cost of $192,505 is a one-time expense, and reflects a 35% discount, as well as a credit of $80,495 for the district ’s previous license. The District ITS anticipates upgrading to Banner 6 in December 2003, where two weeks of downtime are available for this migration.
Trustees also approved  spending $34,983 for Tustin-based PC Associates to review plans for a $9.4 million gym at Las Positas. The review is meant to decrease the chance for design errors and omissions so there might be fewer construction changes later.
The board heard presentations on the status of starting nonprofit foundations to raise money for both colleges. David Mertes, Las Positas Foundation President, said a kick-off event is scheduled Oct. 3.

President Halliday gave a report about the Capital Outlay Bond Measure. The projected cost of building out Las Positas College is approximately $150 million. President Halliday’s report focused on health and safety improvements, enhancements to student access, improvements in the delivery of instruction and eduation quality, and preservation of the community’s capital investment. Each of the buildings and projects described the objectives and educational disciplines that will serve the college and community with the funds generated from the Bond Measure.
At the last Board of Trustees meeting, Elizabeth Noyes and Sophie Rheimheimer performed “Jane Blond and the Mission Possible”.  

b. Vice-President: 

Connie Bish offered to confirm and to fill the seats available on the various committees.  All four members from the Student Success Committee resigned; please consider joining this committee.  Sophie Rheinheimer, Faculty Senate President, said the Student Success Committee has assignments from the Senate, so the charge is very specific.  The Staff Development Committee has a vacancy, as does the Scholarship and Bookstore Committees.  The Technology Committee has two vacancies, and Connie Bish shared that she has a creative way of approaching membership this year; she would like to see every building with computers represented either by a faculty member or by a Classified Staff member.

c. Activity Coordinators: 

i. Connie Reding asked everyone to reserve Friday October 24 for a Classified Staff Flex Day.  After a small continental breakfast, our first activity is to join Karen Halliday and Elizabeth Noyes to walks the hills.  A group called Concern will present “Building Positive Attitudes”, followed by an art project for all to enjoy.  Elite Catering provides lunch.  A video after lunch followed by a discussion is the next activity.  Lastly, ASLPC students will join us as Jennifer Aries and Karen Halliday talk about future facility projects.
d. Treasurer: 

i. Jennifer Duldulao reported the Senate Social Fund balance is $1240.52.  Mindy Maxedon and Jennifer are working on an accurate report of the Awards account.  The BBQ netted $440 while the 50/50 raffle made $260 for a total of $900.
e. Senators:

i. Group I: 

Giovanni Ortiz was absent.  Sharon Steele is the temporary staff assistant to Dr. Ely replacing Earl Weaver.
ii. Group II: 

Doris Scott reported that Julie Testa and Tony Quintana were hired for 30 hours per week.
iii. Group III:

Simone Johnson graciously agreed to replace Diana Navarro-Kleinschmidt.  She introduced Virginia Edwards, the new employee to the LRC.  Welcome Virginia!

iv. Group IV: 

1. Carol Abert was absent, but sent word that Helene Ha was hired as the Microbiology Technician.
f. Standing Committees (15 minutes)

i. Bookstore – No report

ii. District Budget Study – No report

iii. Food Services – No Report

iv. Health/Safety – No Report

v. Institutional Planning/Budget

The committee changed its name to “Planning and Budget”.   After polishing the language in the LPC Values statement, the committee reviewed and discussed the Educational Master Plan.  Also, the committee approved hiring a replacement for the Business/Economic Development Instructor.

vi. Scholarship: No Report

vii. Staff Development:

Lettie Camp sent a written report.  The committee postponed selecting a chair since no one volunteered.  The budget totals $10,000, including a $5000 rollover from last year.  TTIP funding rolled over from last year is about $36,000.  Funds for the Classified Staff Flex day are $750 for the year.  The Committee is also developing a charge and is asking the Divisions to help with prioritizing how the money will be spent.

viii. Technology

The first drafts of a new Web Policy, including Administrative Rules & Procedures, and a new Copyright Policy have been distributed to the Technology Committee. In addition, a revision to Board Policy 2311 that explicitly defines email usage has been forwarded to the Technology Committee.
g. Special Assignment Committees (10 minutes)

i. Critical Incident Response Team

The Team meets only as needed, and has not met.

ii. Curriculum 

Judy Hanson reported that faculty are submitting course outlines that meet Title V requirements

iii. Enrollment Management

Judy Hanson reported that the Enrollment Management Committee meets nearly every Friday.  The committee is hearing programs review from the academic clusters.  Each cluster will be given a FTEF goal for developing curriculum next year.  The new faculty contract dictates that faculty rather than administrative staff will develop curriculum.

h. Site Vice-President of SEIU Local 790: 

Gail Ehrhorn is the interim LPC Site Recording Secretary for the union.  The union will receive a letter from Chancellor Cota requesting opening the Classified Staff Labor Contract.  Site Vice President Judy Martinez plans to schedule meetings on the third Friday of each month to solicit feedback on what the staff wants to see in the contract negotiations.  It is really important to give her input.  A discussion about notifying the classified staff by email ensued.  The “groups” in our Groupwise system are outdated and not updated with new employees.  Sharon Davidson agreed to talk to the Human Resources BANNER Committee to see how the issue is currently addressed.

VII. Good of the Order (10 minutes)

M.S.O.s (2 minutes)

Elizabeth Noyes explained MSO is an acronym for “Mandatory Standing Ovations”.  Since the five staff members she wanted to honor were not in attendance, the attendees gave Simone Johnson (Volunteering to be a Senator) and Connie Reding (Outstanding job on the BBQ) a standing ovation.   Elizabeth distributed forms for nominating fellow staff members who are doing something special or deserve special recognition.  Send the forms, anonymously or with your name, to Elizabeth throughout the month to honor someone at the Senate next meeting.

VIII. Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 3:51 PM.

